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This quality improvement project aims to increase 
the rate of advanced care planning (ACP) 
discussion and documentation for patients ages 
65+ within a family medicine residency practice. 
ACP discussions help ensure patients' values and 
preferences concerning their medical care are 
honored regarding end-of-life. This topic is often 
under-discussed and documented. Through 
enhancement of documentation of ACP 
discussions, providers can better align current or 
future medical care to patients’ medical wishes 
and values.

A retrospective review. The intervention involved 
an ACP educational lecture for residents on 
08/27/2024, with the lecture emailed one week 
later to all residents. “Dot phrases” were 
introduced to standardize and facilitate EMR 
documentation. The intervention period 
continued until 11/06/2024, when a post-
intervention report was generated. There were 
643 patients who met inclusion criteria (current 
practice patients aged 65+ seen within the last 3 
years), however 7 patients were later excluded 
due to missing data. 257 (40%) had previously 
documented ACP discussions while 379 (60%) did 
not. From the 379 patients, 152 were seen during 
the intervention period, leaving 227 who were 
not seen. Of the 227, 156 were due for a wellness 
visit either before or during the 
intervention. Results analyzed using chi-squared 
method.

ACP documentation was newly completed for 44 of 
the 152 intervention group patients, reflecting a 
29% improvement among the previously 
undocumented group (p-value<0.0001). 
Furthermore, 33 of these 44 ACP discussions took 
place during annual wellness visits (p-
value<0.0001). For 108 of the 152 intervention 
group patients, there was no post intervention 
documentation of ACP discussions. Notably, 83% 
(90) of the 108 patients not documented post-
intervention were seen for an acute visit only. For 
those not included in the intervention, 68% were 
due for a visit before 11/2024 (end of intervention).

This project illustrates the effectiveness of 
targeted education and standardized 
documentation in enhancing ACP discussions, 
especially during the annual wellness visit. By 
equipping providers with both knowledge and 
practical resources, this intervention facilitated 
a substantial improvement in ACP engagement, 
contributing to a more patient-centered 
approach to care. Despite these improvements, 
there are areas for further patient engagement. 
There was a small population that did not have 
documentation at annual wellness visits. There 
is also a large part of the patient population in 
the non-intervention group that should have 
been seen during the intervention period, but 
were not. In future quality improvement 
projects,  it would be beneficial to thoroughly 
review patients in this category that are lost-to-
follow up and evaluate methods to encourage 
attendance of these visits. Future initiatives may 
integrate ACP training into residency programs, 
to ensure patient’s values and goals towards 
end-of-life care are being honored. 
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